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September 9, 2008

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

September 9, 2008
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Tom Mack opened the meeting.  He noted this is the first meeting Chairman Roger Gardner has missed in his many years serving on the Board and would be here if at all possible.

Roll Call was taken.  The following members were present:
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Diane Collins


Michael Bumb


Tom Mack


Steve Bird
Tom Kime


Dean Genter


Rich Myers








Brad Grime


Larry Siclair









Roy Miller





Others present:
Brian Patrick      April Cook      Shawn Helf      Gayle Hilkert      Kathy Neer

Tom questioned if there was a quorum.  It was noted there was one member from each member county.

(After the Board Meeting it was determined there was not a quorum.  There were no voting members present from Williams County.

All items acted on at the September meeting will be presented at the November meeting.)
Judge Bird introduced Kathy Neer.  She is the new Juvenile Court Administrator for Williams County.  Craig Rupp retired as Chief Probation Officer after 33 years.  Kathy’s responsibilities include assuming Craig’s duties.  The Board welcomed Kathy.  
Diane Collins motioned to accept the minutes from the July 8th meeting.  Larry Siclair 2nd.   There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Superintendent’s Report

Presented by Superintendent Brian Patrick

Population Report:


July

August



Intakes
   
38

31
    


Releases

41

28
Recidivists
21 (55%)
19 (61%)
Security Report:





July

August


Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


  3 

 3
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm
  1

 1
Use of Force Incidents resulting in injury


  0

 0

Medical Services Report:




July

August
Nurse Sick Calls





30

31
Physician Sick Calls




17

13

Physicals





17

19

ER Visits





05

02
Hospital Admits





00

00
Ambulance Transports




01

00

Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Medications

40%

39%

Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

23%

18%
Program/Services Report:



July and August
Total Number of Individual Hours per County

   36.50

Total Number of Case Management Units per County

   45.60
Total Number of Group Hours per County


 283.25
Total Number of Assessment Hours per County

     9.40
Mental Health Program:




July

August
Mental Health Assessments



  6.00

  4.00
One-hour Groups Weekly




14.00

22.00
Family sessions





  1.00

     00
There were 34 Suicide Watch Days in July (27-15 minutes watches/7 One-on-One watch). 
There were 16 Suicide Watch Days in August (16-15 minute watches/0 One-on-One watches.)
Education Summary: 




July Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language)


571 Detainees in attendance twice a day
384 Males  187 Females
Classroom B:  (Math, science and social studies) 

567 Detainees in attendance twice a day        382 Males   185 Females

August Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language)


500 Detainees in attendance twice a day
328 Males   172 Females

Classroom B:  (Math, science and social studies)  
519 Detainees in attendance twice a day        343 Males  176 Females

Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick reported a total of 527 training hours for the reporting period.   Staff Members received training in the following: 
CORENOW.com







Detention Standards Review and Revision

Workers Compensation Liability for Public Employers


ODE Breakfast/Lunch Reporting Requirements
Cardio Pulmonary Resuscitation/Automated External Defibrillator

First Aid

Drug Free Workplace






Drug Free Workplace for Supervisors

Suicide Prevention and Awareness





Blood Borne Pathogens


Performance Management and Performance Evaluations


Highly Qualified Teacher

Personnel Report:
New hires:  
 3  Intermittent Officers

Resignations: 
 0


 




Terminations:
 0



Vacancies:   
 0

Status Change:
 0
 
There were no employee grievances during the reporting period.
Fiscal Officer Report 

Monthly Statistics

July Billing Census

There were no member county overages during July.  

There were 146 beds contracted with Non-Member Counties at a rate of $65/day:

Crawford County - 23 Beds
Darke County - 31 Beds


Hancock County – 54 Beds
Putnam County –7 Beds
Richland County – 31 Beds

Total Monthly non-member rent totaled $9,490.00

Average Daily Population – 26.52
Average Female Population – 8.45
August Billing Census

Henry County was charged with seven (7) overages.  $ 714 was credited back to member counties.  




Defiance County - $ 241    Henry County - $ 23    Fulton County - $ 257    Williams County - $ 193




Total Year to Date Credits returned to member counties - $3,366.00

Non-Member Counties contracted 151Beds at a rate of $65/day

Crawford County – 31 Beds
Darke County –     21 Beds


Hancock County  -  68 Beds
Richland County – 31 Beds
Total Monthly non-member rent totaled $ 9,815
YTD revenue from non-member counties - $ 62,550.00 

Average Daily Population – 25.68

Average Female Population – 8.71  
Financial Report

Cash Report as of August 31, 2008:

Operating Fund  -
  $557,428





Capital Fund       -  $161,990 
The Board reviewed the Budget as of August 31, 2008.  As of this report we have expended 60.26% of the Operating Budget.
Since the last report we have paid additional expenses from the Contracts Line.  These additional expenses include the first installment of the ACA Accreditation fee ($2,850), 2008 Audit expense ($6,715), and Comp Management ($2,055).   As of 2009 we qualify for Group Rating on our Workers’ Comp premium.  Comp Management is the Third Party Administrator.  The fee paid covers July 2008 through June 2009.   Participation in The Group Rating will save the facility approximately 65% on the Workers Comp premium.
We will also be asking for transfer of funds into the travel, computer, and advertising accounts.

Assistant Superintendent’s Report

April reported on the progress she and Carrie Dobaczewski have made on the ACA Accreditation process.  They have completed the medical portion as much as they can.   April has met with CMS, the medical department from CCNO to discuss the documentation needed for ACA files.  Stephanie Garza (CMS Head Nurse at CCNO) is determining how their agency will provide that documentation.  Currently April and Carrie are working on the Fiscal and Personnel requirements with Gayle.  They are also working with Shawn Helf on Intake and Release requirements.  Another area that is going to take quite a bit of time is Inventory.   April reported they have developed a perpetual inventory system for every supply item we have.  As of today the Compliance Sheets have not arrived.  We are on track and making progress towards accreditation.
We received the written report on the DYS Facility Inspection conducted June 23, 2008.   NWOJDC met 100% of all mandatory and recommended standards.  The inspector met with administration.  He reviewed policies and procedures, training records and employee files.  He also met with Lieutenant Fontaine and two (2) detainees.  The only complaint was about the food.   The inspector was very impressed with the cleanliness of the facility, programs, operations, and in-services.
As a side note, April serves on a committee with ten (10) detention center administrators and four (4) DYS representatives.  They are reviewing detention standards in the state of Ohio.  Revisions will be submitted to J-Carr September 20th.  April will e:mail revisions to the Judges.   If Judges would like to offer any input they must respond by September 20th.   The committee has made significant changes as the standards have not been updated in some time.    
Sergeant Shawn Helf has received state-wide recognition as the OJDSA Worker of the Year.  This is quite an honor to receive as forty-one detention centers throughout Ohio may nominate an employee for the recognition.  Brian Patrick submitted a letter to the OJDSA Board recommending Shawn for this prestigious award.  April read the letter nominating Shawn to the Board.   The Board congratulated Shawn for this award, he is very deserving!  

The OJDSA has been offering services since 1984 and April has been involved with the organization since 1994.  She is currently serving a third term as president.   The organization provides training to all detention centers in Ohio at a very minimal cost.  Annually OJDSA sponsors a three (3) day training seminar.  Each year they meet at different locations throughout the state and feature nationally renowned speakers.  This year the ODJSA has entered into partnership with Ohio Judicial College and OJDSA looks forward to working with the Ohio Judicial College for the next few years.       
Facility Committee
Brian noted we have been having problems recently with the heating system.   One of the 3” pipes has a main circulatory pump for water that has leaked.  Water got into the bearing.  We are looking at needing a new seal kit, pump, and housing for the pump.  Projected costs are about $1,000.
Personnel and Grievance Committee
Tom Mack noted there was no report at this time.
Finance Committee 
Tom Kime noted there were several items to discuss.   The Audit report is available for review.   The Committee did meet with the Auditor for the Exit Conference.  Copies of the report are available for Board Members to review.   

The Napoleon Eagles made a generous donation of $1000 to the facility to be used for training expenses.  The request was made to increase the revenue account and the travel expense account by $1000 to cover expenses incurred for employee training.  The Board noted 
increasing the Budget can be complicated and confusing.  At this point we will transfer funds into the travel account.  The funds received from the Eagles will be used for travel expenses needed for staff training.  Next year we will increase the training budget by $1000.  Additional requests were made to transfer $500 from the Workers Comp account into the Advertising Account and $1000 from the Facilities Insurance account into the Computer account to install a wireless setup for the computers in the classroom.
Tom Kime motioned to transfer $1000 from unemployment into travel, $500 from WC into Advertising and $1000 from Facility Insurance into the Computer account.  Roy Miller 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
Program and Policy Committee 
Diane reviewed the updates and/or changes to Policies and Job Description included in the Board Packet.  

Policies updates:

Policy 4.5 Time Sheets – Update verbage to include “Salaried employees may be required to account for all time worked by 
filling out time sheets, upon request of the Superintendent.”


Policy 6.2 (C) –Meal reimbursement for travel not including an overnight stay will be considered taxable and added to the 
employee’s taxable income on the employees W-2 form.   This policy change falls in line with IRS regulations, it also reflects 
Fulton County’s Travel Policy.  
Board questioned the Time Sheet policy.  The added statement is to address questions that have been raised during past audits.  Current policy states all employees must submit time sheets.  However, to require a salaried employee to submit a time sheet could create other issues.  The Board directed Brian to obtain legal advice on the Time Sheets Policy.   

Job Description were also updated:


Juvenile Corrections Officer updated “Working Conditions” and “Disclaimer”


Senior Corrections Officer/Corporal – new job classification

Juvenile Corrections Intake Officer – change job title to Juvenile Corrections Intake Sergeant; updated responsibilities, 




Changed minimum qualifications and increased training requirements



Updated “Working Conditions” and Disclaimer


Juvenile Corrections Supervisor/Lieutenant – Increase minimum qualification to incorporate mandatory training requirements,


Add statement to “Working Conditions”, include “Disclaimer”.


Fiscal Officer/Administrative Assistant- change job title to Fiscal Officer.  Add “Disclaimer”.


Building and Grounds Maintenance Worker – add “Disclaimer”


Teacher – Add “Working Conditions” and “Disclaimer”.


Assistant Superintendent – Add “Acts as liaison between the Detention Center and outside agencies in all accreditation efforts.  
Maintains all files for compliance with the accreditation process.”  Added to “Working Conditions”, and added “Disclaimer”. 


Superintendent Added to “Working Conditions” and “Disclaimer”.

Diane mentioned the Committee saw no problem with the updates and recommends the Board approve the changes.  Diane motioned to approve proposals subject to the attorney review of the time sheet policy.   Brad Grime 2nd the motion.   No further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  
Old Business 
School Tuition –Judge Bumb received a letter from Ronald Heitmeyer, Regional 01 Coordinator for the Ohio Department of Education.   Judge Bumb had requested documentation clarifying the school district responsible for educating a detainee who resides in one district but is opened enrolled in another district.  Mr. Heitmeyer stated in his letter the home district is responsible for the tuition of a detainee. The letter does explain how the schools should handle these situations.   Judge Bumb noted he is attaching a copy of this letter with orders forwarded to school districts.  He distributed copies of the letter to the Board and requested Gayle forward copies to Judge McColley and Judge Ruyle.  This should be helpful resolving issues that have come up relating to school tuition billing.  
The Judges have been very helpful resolving school tuition questions and we appreciate their assistance.   

New Business

Brian explained per Administrative Code 5139.3715 all employees must have a background check.   We also fingerprint all volunteers and interns (about 75-100per year).  Until recently we would take fingerprints and send the cards to BCI in London, OH.  We would receive State of Ohio and FBI reports at no cost to us.  The state has discontinued offering that service.  We have the option to purchase

a fingerprint system to become a registered web check location.  The system is a digital fingerprint reader that would submit the fingerprint electronically.  The approximate cost for a system is $6200 with an annual maintenance fee of $780.  Another option is to require individuals to go on their own to a registered web check location at a cost of $46 ($24 - State and $22 – FBI).   Brian contacted Jim Dennis at CCNO.  They are purchasing their own system.  We could take advantage of their system.  However, Mr. Dennis does not know when they will receive the equipment or how much he would charge to use their services.  Also, it would mean limited access as we would be restricted to certain days and hours.  Administrative Code does make a provision for individuals to sign a Disclaimer stating they have not been convicted of specific felonies.    Currently we are using that form.  We still need the background check.  Motion was made to table 
action and refer to the Facilities Committee to research and report next meeting.  Motion inaudible.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
Meeting adjourned 10:25 a.m.
The next meeting is scheduled for November 18th.  Due the Veteran’s Day Holiday the November meeting is scheduled for the third Tuesday of November. 
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